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United Native American Housing Association
Sharon Vogel, Chair
PO Box 38

Pablo, MT 59855

“Tribes Helping Tribes”

July 21, 2023
Dear Sirs:
Rural_LIHTC_1
Submitted to DTS webpage at: https://www.fhfa.gov/PolicyProgramsResearch/Programs/Pages/Duty-to-serve.aspx
The following is in response to the Federal Housing Finance Agency’s (FHFA) request for public input to a proposed modification of Fannie Mae’s 2023 investment objective identified in its 2022-2024 Duty to Serve (DTS) Underserved Markets Plan (Plan). In 2008, HERA amended the DTS for Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac (the Enterprises) to include manufactured, affordable housing preservation, and rural housing in order to increase the liquidity of mortgage investments and improve the distribution of capital to facilitate the secondary market for financing for very low-, low-, and moderate-income families in the identified underserved markets.

Fannie Mae’s investment in affordable housing projects through the use of the LIHTC program is an integral and necessary source of capital as noted in the supporting documentation provided with the FHFA request for input. If there is an issue that has arisen in the LIHTC equity markets with regard to whether or not Fannie Mae might be considered a tax-exempt controlled entity (TECE) due to the Treasury Department’s ownership of Fannie Mae’s preferred stock, the proper course of resolution to resolve the concerns being voiced by the LIHTC equity marketplace is to require the Internal Revenue Service to issue a definitive finding that Fannie Mae would not be considered a TECE and such concerns should not interfere with Fannie Mae’s DTS rural areas, including Tribal Housing. This would preserve Fannie Mae’s ability to invest in LIHTC affordable housing projects.

Fannie Mae’s DTS also needs to be further clarified and defined with regard to Tribal Affordable Housing programs. The current DTS definition links Indian Tribe Areas as follows: “The Duty to Serve regulation identifies members of a Federally recognized Indian tribe living in Indian areas as a high-needs rural population that Fannie Mae and Freddie Mac may serve in rural areas.” (emphasis added).

“Indian area” is defined as having the meaning in 24 C.F.R. § 1000.10: the area within which an Indian tribe operates affordable housing programs or the area in which a TDHE [tribally designated housing entity], as authorized by one or more Indian tribes, operates affordable housing programs.
“Rural Area” is defined as:  (1) A census tract outside of an MSA as designated by the Office of Management and Budget (OMB); or (2) A census tract that is in an MSA as designated by OMB that is outside of the MSA’s Urbanized Areas as designated by the U.S. Department of Agriculture’s (USDA) Rural-Urban Commuting Area (RUCA) Code #1, and outside of tracts with a housing density of over 64 housing units per square mile for USDA’s RUCA Code #2. 

Thus, for purposes of the current DTS , a qualifying “Indian area” is limited to a census tract or portion of a census tract that is designated as both a HUD-designated IHBG Area and a rural area under the Duty to Serve definition.

Unfortunately, the requirement to link an “Indian area” with the “rural area” severely limits the number of Indian Tribes that will benefit from Fannie Mae’s current DTS definition. This has recently been evidenced by Fannie Mae’s significant lack of investment in Tribal LIHTC projects over the last two (2) years.

Low Income Housing Tax Credits have built over 30,000 units of affordable housing in Indian Country since they became available to Indian Tribes.  In fact, our members (35) have benefitted greatly from this program even as our members continue to better understand the complex nature of the program.  Frankly, at this time no other reliable source of capital is available to Indian Tribes working on Trust land to build home for our lowest income families!  We have heard that concerns by investors regarding the capacity of tribes to fulfill the obligations to the investors is partly the reason for the reduction in commitment.  At this time, we have not been made aware of any LIHTC project failing in our region.  
If you have any questions, please call Bob Gauthier at 406-253-1903 or email: gauthierbob@ gmail.com Thank you. 
Sincerely,
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Sharon Vogel
UNAHA Chair
UNAHA officers
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